Conservation dollars are very hard to come by.  How may tens of thousands or hundreds of thousands of dollars were spent monitoring this pack day by day, and in the end the entire pack was shot by paid government hunters. This should be passed on to the RAC members as well as part of the RAC information on wolves. Fool me once, shame on you.  Fool me twice, shame on US. Utah has not identified ONE place where wolves will not come and get in trouble with livestock or wildlife populations. 
 Don 

Sent: Thursday, May 05, 2005 11:35 PM
Subject: Phantom Lake control 

All,
During a telemetry flight last Sunday (May 1st) I observed the two remaining wolves from the Phantom Lake pack feeding on a cow calf carcass South of Roscoe, MT.  Upon landing I called the ranch and the local Wildlife Services (WS) agent.  Later that day WS confirmed that wolves had killed the calf and possibly one other.  Based on the depredation history of this pack and the high probability that they would kill livestock again, it was decided to lethally remove the remaining two wolves.
Below you will find a brief synopsis of the depredations and control actions that took place over the last year:
 

The Phantom Lake pack had a total confirmed loss of 14 calves and 50 sheep from March 2004 through May 2005.  Dates for confirmed sheep losses are March 3, April 22, May 22, May 28, August 19, September 15, October 14, December 18, and January 9th.  Dates for confirmed cattle are March 13, April 10, April 14, April 21, May 1, December 1, and May 1.  Traps were set by WS to radiocollar and release wolves in March.  

- On March 29 the first SOS permit was issued to landowners and reissued on several occasions throughout the year to multiple landowners.  

- On July 28 a landowner/employee permitted with a SOS permit shot a black pup on private land. 

-  On August 26, project personnel collared a gray female pup (#447).  

- On November 11, WS lethally removed an uncollared breeding female.  

- By December 31 there appeared to be one adult and 2-3 pups left in the pack.  

- On January 9th, 2005, another ewe was killed and a 10 year-old Great Pyrenees guard dog was badly wounded on private property.

- On February 18th, WS shot an adult gray male from the pack by aerial gunning, near Roscoe.  

- On Feb 21st, WS trapped and killed an adult black female.  It is possible that this female had joined the pack some time after the alpha female was killed in November.  

- On March 20th the 45-day control window had expired for the remaining two pups (soon to be a year old).  Control activities were done unless there were additional depredations.  

- On May 1st, during an aerial telemetry flight, the two remaining yearlings were seen feeding on a cow calf carcass South of Roscoe.  A Wildlife Service's investigation confirmed that wolves had killed the calf, and control actions were initiated.  

 

Please let me know if you have any questions. 
 

Jon Trapp 
Wolf Management Specialist 
Montana Fish, Wildlife & Parks 
PO Box 1756 
Red Lodge, MT 59068 
Office: (406) 446-0106 
Cell: (406) 425-1132 
Fax: (406) 446-0106 
jtrapp@cablemt.net 

